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>> JIM LUNNY: Hello, this is Jim Lunny with Frank Weichmann 

and welcome to those who have signed in for the fourth Advisory 
Council session of the year.  We have people continuing to sign 
in.  So we are going to wait for just a minute or two before we 
get started. 

>> JIM LUNNY: Hello, this is Jim again with Frank, in 
Bedminster, again, welcome to all of you to the fourth 
GettingHired.com Advisory Council session for this year.  Let's 
get started.  We have a nice agenda today, some very 
interesting speakers put together and good topics to cover.  So 
we ought to get started here. 

I have up on the screen just as a reminder right now some 
basic information, we request that you keep your phone on mute 
during the session, that would be great, and unmute to ask a 
question.  Please avoid putting us -- putting your phone on 
hold during the session.  And, again, I have noted the 
captioning service link here.  We will be providing, of course, 
a full transcript of the session upon conclusion, and in 
addition, we will have all of the presentations today captured 
and loaded on the Advisory Council site. 

So for those who are here today, you will be able to view 
them again and we'll, of course, let your colleagues who 
couldn't join us today know about that also.  So, again, thanks 
for joining us today.  And let me just quickly go through the 
agenda.  I'm going to give you a brief update on where we are 
here at GettingHired.com and of course I am happy to answer 
whatever questions you might have. 

>> KEN HOWARD:  Hey, Frank, this is Ken Howard.  I'm calling 
from Raytheon and what should I be seeing on the screen at this 



point?  
>> FRANK WEICHMANN:  Just the GettingHired.com Advisory 

Council meeting introduction, and it says place your phone on 
mute and information like that. 

>> KH:  Okay.  Let me just -- ah.  Okay.  Now I have it. 
>> JIM LUNNY: Okay.  Everyone else all set?  Very good.   
>> CHRISTY HARRISON:  This is Christy Harrison.  I haven't 

been able to get on, but I have been able to get on by phone. 
>> JIM LUNNY:  Okay, Christy, good to hear your voice. 
>> JIM LUNNY: I will give you a quick update on what we are 

doing here at GettingHired.com and I will turn over the bulk of 
the meeting to our two speakers.  We have a team of presenters 
from CSX Corp telling us a bit about what CSX Corporation is 
doing on its disability journey, and then we're also going to 
have some thoughts presented from Jonathan Kaufman, founder of 
DisabilityWorks on aging and disability. We'll have time 
for questions and answers upon the conclusion of each segment 
of the agenda. 

Let me go back and tell you a little bit about what's going 
on here at GettingHired.com.  Frank, give me the next slide.  
Let me first say welcome to our new members.  We have new 
employer members and we have new advocacy organization members 
on the Advisory Council.  We have also members who have been 
part of the GettingHired.com community for a long time with us 
today.  So welcome to all of you. 

On the screen right now, we have just a quick snapshot of 
where we are, with some of our statistics, those that we 
present each time we get together.  We have a little over 
57,000 active job seeker accounts and continue to add to that 
number every day.  We have generated, this is since we 
launched, we have generated more than 16,000 applications from 
over 6,100 distinct applicants, 6,100 GettingHired.com job 
seekers.  So that's where we are with our job seeker numbers. 

On the service provider front, we have over 1,400 
organizations in our service provider network, and for those of 
you who may have had a chance to look at the service provider 
directory recently, you will note that we have had quite an 
increase in the number of service providers in some specific 
areas that come up as a request from time to time, among them 
transportation providers for people with disabilities.  You 
will note that we have added hundreds of transportation 
providers for people with disabilities to the service provider 
network. 

And finally, we are right now listing over 76,000 positions, 
active positions.  Next slide. 



Two things I want to tell you about, recent developments.  
We very recently established and we are happy to tell you we 
have made good progress with our friends at APSE.  We have 
established a good collaborative relationship with APSE as we 
had talked about before on this call.  We have gotten that 
going, and we are pleased to be working with APSE, and with 
them working collaboratively to get the resources of 
GettingHired.com out to more and more potential job seekers. 

Second item here, maybe this is old news by now but we like 
to use the opportunity just to tell you again about it.  We 
were privileged to be named the 2010 Market Share Corporation 
of the year by US BLN this was back in mid-September. 

Next slide.  Just a recap of our continuing outreach 
priorities and frankly, these are the same priorities that we 
have -- we have had for sometime, and we'll continue to work 
toward.  Specifically, we are working to reach out to veterans 
and transitioning military members.  We have made a little bit 
of progress with the Wounded Warrior Project.  We have a number 
of wounded warriors now in -- in what they would describe as a 
small pilot using the GettingHired.com resources.  So I hope to 
be able to tell you a little bit more about that the next time 
we meet.  

Also, the Army Wounded Warrior Program, we continue to stay 
connected with it.  And also college students, reaching out to 
them through our periodic communications.  And then finally to 
our friends at APSE, reaching out through the membership of 
APSE to the people they serve. 

The next slide.  Outreach strategies.  These are pretty 
simple, but the two most important strategies that we'll 
continue to follow is number one, leveraging the expanding 
network of our Service Providers and our higher education 
providers working with them and through them to help get the 
word out to the people they serve.  This is primarily through 
our communications, targeted communications and our 
newsletters. 

Secondly, we have made some good progress in terms of 
establishing a good solid corps of writers who are writing 
exclusively for GettingHired.com.  You will have seen their 
work in the newsletter and some of the emails that we send out, 
but we will continue to work with these writers, use their 
work, get their work out through our newsletter, through our 
emails, and on the web, again, drawing people back to 
GettingHired.com through that medium. 

Next page.  And as I promised, I was going to be quick and I 
left about two minutes, three minutes for questions.  So let me 



pause here to see if, in fact, there are any questions I can 
answer.  

Okay.  Well, I don't hear any questions yet.  We'll have 
another chance at the end of the meeting for any questions that 
might come up for us here at GettingHired.com. 

Again, we will have the transcript of the meeting posted on 
the Advisory Council web site.  The transcript will take just a 
little bit of time to get up on the site.  We'll have that 
pretty quickly.  We'll also have the presentations from today 
up on the site and then we'll have some of the data that we 
typically provide updated if it's not already updated on the 
site for you to take a look at. 

With that, let me -- let me stop my segment here and we'll 
move into the next part of our meeting.  I will give just a 
very quick intro to each of our speakers and/or teams of 
speakers.  And the first team of speakers in this case is from 
CSX Corporation.  CSX was one of the first members of the 
Advisory Council, actually, to come back and say, yes, we would 
love to talk to the other members and tell them about what's 
going on at our company in the disability arena.  So we will 
hear from Susan Hamilton, Katie Saunders, Karen Hill, and Ted 
Harrell of CSX Corporation. 

CSX, I have to say is one of the original employer members 
at GettingHired.com, very early days here and so, thank you for 
being a member of the community continuously since that time.  
And let me just say, though I hope I'm not repeating anything 
that Susan and your team that you were planning on presenting, 
but I did take a second to look at some of the material on the 
CSX Corporation website and in particular, the diversity 
statement.  It rings true.  So let me just start out by reading 
that to everyone, this diversity statement includes the 
following words, "developing and sustaining a strong diverse 
organization is essential to achieving our business objectives.  
It all boils down to our ability to be competitive in a 
changing marketplace.  One of the best ways to do that is by 
creating an environment that attracts, develops and retains the 
top people."  I think that says it all.  

So with that, let me thank the team and hand it over to 
Susan, Katie, Karen and Ted.  

>> SUSAN HAMILTON: Thank you.  We appreciate being included 
in this webinar today.  I'm Susan Hamilton.  I will kick it off 
and hand it off to my teammates.  For those who are not 
familiar with CSX, we are the largest freight railroad in the 
Eastern United States.  We are the original railroad in the 
country, the Baltimore and Ohio started railroading and is part 



of our family. 
We have approximately 31,000 employees all over the Eastern 

United States.  We are headquartered in Jacksonville, Florida.  
In 2002, Michael Ward became our chairman, CEO and president, 
and he had a passion around diversity.  And included in 
diversity was not just the normal topics that people think of, 
like, ethnicity and gender, but all aspects of diversity. 

So we credit Michael Ward with this journey that we are on 
with regard to persons with disabilities, because our passion 
and our work was led by the top of the company.  He asked that 
we develop a strategy around persons with disabilities because 
in his view, they are the most educated and most under employed 
group in the country, and we were asked to develop an overall 
strategic plan, which we did, and to present it to our 
executive team about 18 months ago, and we did. 

We have learned a great deal and what we want to share with 
you, what my team is going to share with you, are the lessons 
we have learned that perhaps some of our listeners have learned 
as well. 

With that, I'm going to introduce Karen Hill. 
>> KAREN HILL: Hi.  My name is Karen, like Susan said, and I 

want to start by talking about the managers' attitudes and 
fears.  Education is the most important thing that you can do 
to strengthen your organization around hiring diversity, and 
persons with disabilities. 

So we learned quickly how important that was.  We invited a 
young lady to come and speak from UNF, our local college about 
etiquette and never thinking how much we really needed it.  We 
planned everything out, the parking access to the building, 
et cetera.  It was a rainy day and Keira showed up to speak.  
Keira used a rolling walker and so basically she had to get out 
of her car while opening up the walker, rolling along while 
getting her purse and all the other things that she needed in 
the rain. 

She went to our front door which was the closest door for 
disabled parking and where a sign is displayed, disabled 
entrance only.  And after ringing the buzzer, she was told that 
she needed to come around to the east side of the building, 
because that entrance was for employees only.  So we learned 
quickly that we were not prepared and how important education 
was for our organization. 

>> KATIE SAUNDERS: And the second lesson we learned.  This 
is Katie Saunders, good afternoon to everyone. 

Just like our title indicates, I know it was up there real 
briefly, but really when you think of hiring persons with 



disabilities, it's all about focusing on what their abilities 
are, because we really don't care about the "dis" part.  It's 
really about the ability and the skills that they have and 
matching those skills to our jobs that we have. 

At the end of the day, the jobs need to get done and the 
rest of it we don't care about.  We invested a lot of time just 
kind of going back to the basics on our job descriptions and 
making sure that our job descriptions were very clear and 
concise.  Through a cross departmental effort of our company, 
we made sure they outlined the skills required to do the job.  
In some cases, the previous job descriptions didn’t do that so 
well.  It's still a work in progress.  It's something that we 
continually work on and update, as business changes and jobs 
change along with that.  So we found a little bit of stagnation 
with that in the past and so it's something we put great 
attention to. 

I would just encourage you to take a look at your job 
descriptions if you haven't had that focus recently, and make 
sure that they are really aligned with the skills that you 
need.  That way you can attract the work force that you need to 
get the work done.  

>> SUSAN HAMILTON: We also had no reputation in the 
disability community and there are so many agencies and service 
providers out there to network.  We had to begin reaching out 
to agencies and resource providers to get ourselves educated, 
to help us provide the kind of training we needed to provide in 
house to people like our security guard who Karen was 
referencing, and to establish a reputation as an employer that 
is friendly to persons with disabilities. 

And one of the first resource providers that we joined was 
the Business Leadership Network.  We found them to be on a 
statewide basis an excellent resource.  We actually had them 
come in and meet with our global inclusion council and give a 
presentation and they freely provided us information and began 
inviting us to meetings.  We hosted meetings with them and for 
them, and over the course of the next couple of years, we 
supported them in their grant writing, grant seeking process 
and they supported us in getting up to speed as an employer 
that's friendly to persons with disabilities. 

And I want to credit an individual who is not here today and 
her name is Margaret Downey, because Margaret worked very hard 
in establishing that relationship with the Business Leadership 
Network.  This has truly been a team effort on the part of CSX.  
I want to introduce our next team member, Ted Harrell, retired 
military, ex-military.  He will talk about something that you 



talked about initially, Jim, with regard to GettingHired.com.  
You talked about the Wounded Warrior Project.  I want Ted to 
tell you about this because this is something that is a real 
love of our company.  Ted? 

>> TED HARRELL: Hello, everyone.  At CSX, we are a 
military-friendly employer.  And I want to let you know about 
the Wounded Warrior Project, CSX Corporation was the first 
partner -- the first to partner with the Wounded Warrior 
Project.  We are actively involved in the Wounded Warrior 
Project that provides Afghanistan and Iraq wounded veterans a 
mentor from a major corporation here in the Jacksonville area.  
Our CEO, Mr. Ward, actually donated $1 million of his own money 
and CSX as a corporation donated over $100,000 as well.  

>> SUSAN HAMILTON: With regard to the Wounded Warriors, we 
are showing you pictures of our externs.  For those who are not 
familiar with the Wounded Warrior Program and their internship 
programs, they like to call them externs rather than interns, a 
very important nomenclature.  And Ted and the team will tell 
you about these folks, but they are very important to us.  We 
actually graduated our first class of externs last year and we 
now have more in the pipeline and we have a growing demand 
within our company from department heads at the vice president 
level for us to provide them Wounded Warriors who are ready to 
be hired permanently.  

This is a real good news story for us and we have actually 
hired two Wounded Warriors permanently. 

Next we have our accomplishments.  What we have been able to 
do since we have made the presentation of our overall strategy 
about persons with disabilities to our executive team and began 
implementing it.  Karen? 

>> KAREN HILL: Well, working with BlueCross BlueShield, I 
learned about networking with different disability 
organizations in the community.  And this is key to building 
trust with the organization.  So Jacksonville has a group 
called the JOC, which is the Job Opportunity Consortium, and is 
a group of agencies that meet to discuss opportunities in the 
area, as well as offering education to companies.  The JOC 
really appreciated our attendance because not many businesses 
attended.  So we bonded and gained trust so that they felt like 
they could share their education and help us with our 
requirements, for example to make those connections that you 
might need in your organization to locate assistive technology 
such as JAWS and screen readers.  They will tell you where you 
need to go to pick up the equipment that you need for your 
company to make your employees succeed. 



They were more than willing to come to CSX and give 
presentations to train our employees.  They also had a great 
network where we could send job postings out.  They could send 
us people -- the right people for the job that we were trying 
to fill.  

>> KATIE SAUNDERS: And as Susan mentioned before, one really 
key relationship that we built early on, especially with 
Margaret's help, was our relationship with the First Coast 
Business Leadership Network.  Within this network, there was 
something new that they were introducing which was called a 
disability-friendly business certification.  So we jumped on 
that, since we were just kind of embarking on our journey and 
the certification program kind of parallelled some items that 
were on our recruiting strategy, such as ensuring that our 
facility was accessible and things of that nature.  So part of 
this program to become disability friendly was a check list 
that helped guide us through that process, where we could look 
at things like our elevators, our entrances such as Karen 
mentioned before, that we clearly have labeled as being for 
disabled persons only, yet our security guards don't let anyone 
in that door.  So this program not only allowed us to achieve 
the designation as the first disability-friendly company, but 
really the main take away for us was that it really helped 
enlighten us as to just how much we didn't know and how far we 
had yet to come, which we are still working on today. 

So I encourage those of you who are not familiar with the 
BLN, it's just been a wealth of resources for us to network 
within our community.  A lot of agencies that Karen mentioned 
before that we have been able to develop relationships with 
came out of this great family of folks who really care about 
the success of individuals who have disabilities and who are 
really focusing on making sure that they have employment 
opportunities.  

>> SUSAN HAMILTON: We benchmarked with a number of companies 
that succeed and excel at accommodating and welcoming persons 
with disabilities.  CSX set out several years ago to benchmark 
overall on our diversity and inclusion program, and to close 
any gaps we had with other national companies, not just in our 
industry, but outside our industry.  The result was we rapidly 
closed many of our gaps and we were recognized.  We have been 
in the Diversity Inc. magazine top 100 companies list twice and 
that's given us entry to a number of seminars and programs and 
access to other companies in the list.  These other companies 
have been willing to share information with us and we have 
gained so much knowledge from other companies and credit the 



benchmarking process with helping us on our education process. 
And obviously, becoming a charter employer member of 

GettingHired.com was critical to our strategy and we endorse it 
for anyone who is listening who has not joined 
GettingHired.com, we endorse it because we think this is a 
wonderful approach to reaching that untapped market that we're 
trying to reach. 

>> KATIE SAUNDERS: We talked a little bit before about the 
disability friendly certification process that we went through 
and one of the check list items on that was how well we did in 
terms of accommodating those individuals who were interested in 
working here at CSX.  We had a good process in place once we 
hired them but what we realized is we did not have a process 
that was centered around making sure that there was equal 
access to our application process, which is all online now.  So 
what we did is formalize that process.  We, again, cross 
departmentally with our medical department, our assessment team 
leader, Susan, and many individuals from HR, put together and 
formalized an accommodation process.  It started with a simple 
statement online so there is awareness of what one is to do and 
then there's a comprehensive evaluation that goes into that 
process once an individual does declare that they do need an 
accommodation to be considered in their application. 

>> SUSAN HAMILTON: I can't emphasize enough that it is 
critical that you train your employees on disability etiquette.  
We listed there on number nine that we did training sessions 
and it's an ongoing process.  Our employees are scattered all 
over the Eastern United States.  We are a 24/7, 365 company.  
We have people at remote locations and so you have to use a 
variety of media to reach your employees but we have embarked 
on an ambitious training program, assisted by our own internal 
employee resource group known as the ABLE Inclusion Group which 
we organized about a year and a half ago. They have been 
instrumental in identifying resources and developing training 
programs together with our team. 

And we couldn't do it without them.  They are advocates.  
Some of them are dealing with disabilities.  Some of them are 
in families with persons with disabilities.  We have a person 
would trains service dogs and has service dogs himself.  We 
have people with all manners of disabilities, some apparent, 
some not so apparent.  It is critical that you train your 
employees across the board because this is an area where I 
would say in today's world of diversity, there is not enough 
education. 

We also sponsored and we participate in the mentoring days 



that Ted will talk about. 
>> TED HARRELL: This is the third year that CSX has been 

part of Disability Mentoring Day that allows students and job 
seekers to spend a portion of their day learning about 
specifics of a particular job at a business.  This past one 
that we just had, about last month, we had about 30 businesses, 
30 volunteers, about 200 high school students from three 
different counties along with about 50 adults from our 
community.  This was an opportunity to underscore the 
connection between school and work, evaluate the personal goals 
of the individual, target career skills for improvement, 
explore possible career paths, and develop lasting mentor 
relationships.  

>> SUSAN HAMILTON: I mentioned the ABLE, our inclusion 
group, we at CSX have 48 different employee resource groups.  
Many of them are geographical councils that are located at 
various locations across our network, and many of them are 
themed employee resource groups, be it ethnic based or gender 
based or having a professional interest together.  This group, 
the ABLE Inclusion Group is one of our vital groups and they 
have really taken hold quickly.  You see there their mission 
statement.  It's very ambitious.  We are asking them to give us 
advice.  We are asking them to tell us where we fall short.  We 
ask them to make recommendations to us, to help us engage our 
employees.  They have been very forthcoming.  We have been 
involved with our local mayor's council on persons with 
disabilities.  In fact, one of the members of the ABLE was 
recognized as the employee of the quarter by the mayor's 
council on disabilities.  So these folks have been one of our 
newer resource groups but they have been one of our more active 
resource groups.  They have really made up for the lost time.  
We should have started this group years ago and they have been 
a great benefit to us.  

The next slide -- 
>> TED HARRELL: These are some of our milestones here at 

CSX.  We were the first company in the city of Jacksonville to 
become a certified disability-friendly company for 2010.  You 
will see the stickers at all entry way doors at all of our 
facilities.  CSX has gone above and beyond to install automatic 
doors, upgraded rest rooms, install new hardware/software, like 
dragon dictation that Tina is using there, which is a voice 
activation software.  The corporate disabilities employment 
award for large employers was presented by the ARC of 
Jacksonville.  CSX has been nominated for the 2011 Disabilities 
Matter Award, a national award, which will be presented in 



April of 2011.  
>> SUSAN HAMILTON: Next we want to show you some faces, some 

people who are important to this program.  These are our 
interns.  Karen?  

>> TED HARRELL: I will take this.  At dinner with Bill, 
Mr. Bill Morrow, he was the screenwriter of "Rain Man."  He 
asked Bill what he needed in life and Bill replied, everyone 
needs a job, a home and a buddy.  Look at the smiles on our 
intern's faces.  They want and desire what everybody else does.  
They need a job, a home, and a buddy.  We presently have 18 
interns working in seven different departments here at our 
headquarters in Jacksonville. 

>> SUSAN HAMILTON: We talked about our training program and 
Katie wants to tell you about our continuing education program. 

>> KATIE SAUNDERS: Yes, so you have heard a little bit about 
the fact that there was a lot that we didn't know when we began 
this journey and we certainly are not there yet and the journey 
is just what it is, it doesn't really end.  Once we formulated 
our strategy, we wanted to roll that out and make sure that the 
rest of human resources, the medical department and other key 
leaders within the company were aware of what we were doing. 
Our first goal was to educate HR and our key business partners 
and then once we felt we had at least a foundational knowledge, 
we wanted to roll that out to the rest of the company. 

So the first thing that we decided to do was focus on 
disability etiquette.  Because of the fears that Karen talked 
about, and the many attitudes and behaviors that we realized 
were here at CSX, we needed to minimize those fears and the 
best way to do that is with education.  So we started with 
disability etiquette, just within our team and we slowly rolled 
that out across the company.  And even down to the very level 
of our security guards.  It goes back to that story in which 
Karen talked about Keira with her walker out in the pouring 
rain.  You know, the security guards, they are the first 
impression that we make upon a visitor here at CSX, and so we 
really tried to think about all of the individuals that touch 
potential applicants or customers when they come to CSX. 

The next thing that we did was in terms of attracting 
candidates, we talked about our web site and making 
accommodations, but we wanted to make sure that in terms of our 
military personnel, we really focused on those because they 
have a special set of disabilities that we really needed to 
educate ourselves about.  So we really focused on our veterans 
and not only those that we're trying to attract, but our own 
veterans that have left, who were deployed and then now have to 



assimilate back into the work force. 
Then we focused on our internal recruiting team.  We wanted 

to make sure that our team had the tool kit and the resources 
that they need when they were interviewing individuals. 

We got a lot of help from our key networks in the community.  
We had a lot of help from UNF, and -- 

>> SUSAN HAMILTON: University of North Florida. 
>> KATIE SAUNDERS: Yes, from that institution to help us 

educate our current work force. 
>> SUSAN HAMILTON: We mentioned the military a lot here and 

our veterans that are already employees, we probably have a 
quarter of our work force with military affiliation.  We love 
the military and it was a natural fit for us to partner with 
the Wounded Warrior Project. 

Next, I want to tell you about the medical services we 
provide for persons with disabilities.  We actually have our 
own medical department with the chief medical officer, we have 
an assistant vice president who has a team that works with 
nurses, with rehabilitation agencies.  We have people within 
our company who are rehabilitation specialists.  We coordinate 
with state agencies.  We coordinate capacity testing.  We do 
job analysis.  Again, this is in partnership with our human 
resource department.  We look at job placement services and we 
have a very robust job accommodation assessment process.  Katie 
talked about it earlier.  It was critical for us to have a 
sound process, and Karen has an example of how that process 
worked for one of our current persons with disabilities who is 
working our corporate communications department.  Karen? 

>> KAREN HILL: Yes.  Fred is one of our wonderful men in our 
medical department.  We had a young lady with CSX who had a 
keyboard issue.  I'm not sure what her disability was but her 
hands wouldn't fit exactly right on her keyboard and Fred, he 
actually went home one night and created just a simple block of 
wood that he carved out so the keyboard would sit a certain way 
for Tina's hands.  It's often just the simple things like that, 
things that there are no charge for.  It just takes him time.  
He was willing to go the extra step. 

>> SUSAN HAMILTON: We find that it's an urban myth that you 
have to spend a lot of money doing accommodations.  We have 
been able to make accommodations for people that are just 
practical, and Fred Crane, who Karen mentioned, just thought 
about a very practical inexpensive way to accommodate Tina and 
it's made all the difference for her. 

Our medical department also helps us with sponsoring 
schooling and employment opportunities for people with 



disabilities.  We always had a strong rehabilitation function 
in our company when someone gets injured on the railroad, it 
can be catastrophic.  Railroading is very dangerous, hazardous 
work and from time to time we have rehabilitated a former 
employee because of an acquired disability.  People already 
have orientation to that process and it made sense to transfer 
it to new people, and attract this broad work force of under 
employed and well educated people.  

We have service dogs in the work place.  Our employee who 
was recognized by the mayor's council trains service dogs and 
he has a service dog that he brings to work and he brings to 
meetings and you ask permission before you pet that dog, 
because the dog is in service.  And you have to have the dog 
released from service.  It's again one of those etiquette 
matters that you have to do. 

We have also been referred to centers of excellence for 
people who have had amputations and other needs that are either 
physical or cognitive.  So our medical department has been a 
wonderful resource for us.  If you do not have your own medical 
department and most companies do not, you need to have 
relationships in the community with medical clinics and 
resources that you can rely on to help you fill that gap, 
because it's very much needed.  

With that, I'm going to close and let you ask questions.  
Jim?  

>> JIM LUNNY: Well, Susan and Katie and Karen and Ted, I 
want to thank you for that wonderful presentation.  We have 
time on the agenda for some questions from the members of the 
Council.  So let me just ask who has a question for the CSX 
team?  

>> KEN HOWARD:  I have a question.  This is Ken Howard. 
>> JIM LUNNY: Go right ahead, Ken. 
>> KEN HOWARD:  I guess my question is that you referenced 

that you provided the staffing department with a tool kit, I'm 
assuming when interviewing these applicants.  Do you have -- 
can you give an idea of what that tool kit consisted of?  

>> KATIE SAUNDERS: Well, basically what we did was we took 
them through a training on interviewing tips for, you know, 
interviewing persons with disabilities.  It has a piece of 
etiquette in it and had a test just right off the top to see 
what their disability awareness knowledge was first.  So it had 
two components in it.  Just different tools and tips to help 
them navigate through the process and to prepare in advance.  
For example, not to over-react when interviewing a person with 
a disability.  It's one of those situations where they may not 



encounter it that often, but how should they react?  Well, you 
should react just as you would with any other person that was 
sitting in front of you, and things of that nature.  Does that 
answer your question?  

>> KEN HOWARD:  Yes, thank you. 
>> KATIE SAUNDERS: You're welcome.  
>> CHRISTY HARRISON:  This is ChristY Harrison and I just 

wanted to say kudos.  I work with the AbilityOne program.  It's 
been an honor and thank you, CSX for everything you do! 

>> SUSAN HAMILTON: Well we appreciate that. 
>> KAREN HILL: Yes. 
>> SUSAN HAMILTON: It's a labor of love. 
>> CHRISTY HARRISON:  It's very clear.  
>> JIM LUNNY: Anyone else with a question for the CSX team?  
Okay.  Well, again, Susan and Karen and Katie and Ted, thank 

you for that wonderful presentation, and let me correct just 
one thing I said in your introduction, not only were you one of 
the original employer members, I'm told and reminded that you 
were the first employer member here at GettingHired.com.  So 
thank you for that support from that time forward.  Thank you 
for that presentation.  This will be a good time for me to 
remind everyone on the call that one of the key purposes of the 
Advisory Council is to do exactly what we have done just now 
with the guidance of CSX and that is to share best practices so 
we can all learn.  And we would love to have any of you who 
would like to tell us what's going on in your organization, 
participate as a presenter in one of our upcoming Advisory 
Council sessions.  So please contact me after the meeting is 
over, and let me know if you would like to do that, we will be 
more than happy to get you into the schedule of presentations 
and again, fulfilling one of the basic purposes we have here at 
GettingHired.com with the Advisory Council of sharing best 
practices. 

So CSX team, thanks and let's move on now to the next agenda 
item. 

We were pleased to be introduced to Jonathan Kaufman, a 
little bit more recently than our friends at CSX.  Jonathan is 
the Founder and the President of DisabilityWorks Inc.  And for 
those of you who are not familiar with DisabilityWorks Inc., I 
encourage you to go visit the web site at 
www.disabilityworks.com, and let me just read one very small 
bit on the mission page. 

DisabilityWorks' mission is to provide leadership to 
organizations such as corporations, governments, educational 
institutions and non-profits to increase their value by 



developing new strategies and initiatives that will enhance 
their ability to revolutionize the workplace for those  who want 
and need to continue to work, and to create methods that will 
enhance hiring and retention procedures, work/life balance and 
add value that will benefit all.   

I focused on the words “revolutionize the work place.”  And 
this is something that I think we are seeing all around us, the 
work place is going through a bit of a revolution and we are 
happy to have Jonathan on the call today to tell us a little 
bit about one piece of that, relative to disability and our 
aging population. 

So Jonathan, if you are ready -- 
>> JONATHAN KAUFMAN: Yes, I am ready. 
>> JIM LUNNY: We are ready to go.  So go ahead. 
>> JONATHAN KAUFMAN: Well, good afternoon, everyone.  And 

thank you for having me. 
Today I really just wanted to talk about the question of 

aging and disability.  When you look at the demographics of 
what's happening, not only just in the United States, but 
globally, we're really seeing a tremendous tsunami.  In terms 
of putting this presentation together, I started to really 
think about this and what I came up with was an old parable by 
Groucho Marx.  And he said this, a guy walks into a 
psychiatrist's office and says, Doc, my brother thinks he's a 
chicken.  The psychiatrist looks at him and then says, well, 
why don't you turn him in?  Why don't you provide him 
treatment?  And the guy said, I would, but I need the eggs!  

And this is the parable in which I start off with. 
(Chuckles). 
The disability community is critical because we do need the 

eggs.  We need this community in terms of employment, and when 
we look at the question of an aging population, and really a 
true paradigm shift in what's going on in terms of work, a work 
force shortage, we have to really reconsider how you look 
specifically at this slice of the disability community.  What's 
fascinating to me is that in the studies that have been done by 
AARP, and by the World Health Organization and the United 
Nations, they are saying, look, people 55 and over are going to 
be dealing with some form of disability in their lifetime.  And 
so it really changes the nature of how we look at disability in 
the context of aging.  But at the same time, we are really 
having a revolution in how people work.  And so it's very 
important, I think, to think about as people begin to age, how 
people want to continue to work.  In an economy that's been 
fluctuating up and down, particularly in the last several 



years, people are not wanting to retire.  They want to continue 
to work. 

And so the nature of retirement is changing and in many 
places there are people who may be going down the traditional 
retirement route but they are sort of having second careers, or 
encore careers, and so when you think about this particular 
slice of a community, you have to say, okay, there is real 
value there, but what are the issues that we need to think 
about when we find this potential hire?  Or when people are 
looking at somebody who is looking for a job? 

And I think corporations need to take that into account. 
You know, particularly for the older generation, traditional 

retirement has gone by the wayside, and one of the reasons for 
that is work has changed.  We have gone from, you know, this 
sort of old quote that I have here is brain work is replaced by 
brawn.  Manufacturing has been replaced by a knowledge economy 
and the way people work has significantly changed.  Many people 
now are working in offices.  They are working remotely and they 
are mobile.  So it's the question really of thinking for 
organizations, how do we leverage intellectual capital?  

How do we value intellectual capital, not brawn, but 
intellectual capital.  It's changing the nature of how people 
work and people who are 55 plus are saying, hmm, you know what, 
I can work into my 60s, my 70s, my 80s, even into my 90s and 
it's very interesting.  I read a study yesterday that 
centenarians are the fastest growing group, not only in the 
United States, but in Japan and Europe.  So for multinational 
corporations, while you may not be working at 100, you have to 
reconsider what's important in terms of value for this 
community and also how you reshape the question of work for 
them because you want to find people -- rather, when you are 
finding people who are aging, you are finding some significant 
value here. 

In terms of that significant value there are several things.  
I mention here active aging.  People are now aging in place, 
older workers are staying put.  They are living in the 
communities in which they have raised a family or grown up, and 
that -- that's a benefit to local businesses, because now you 
can look at older Americans and say, hmm, local businesses can 
hire a valued work force and people that have had long careers 
bring value can be significant. 

And the other question that has popped up in my mind is why 
people are continuing to work past traditional retirement age.  
And for many of them, they call this sort of an encore, and 
they want to find work that matters in the second half of their 



life. 
So economically, it may not matter as much, but the impact 

in terms of social interaction is key.  What's significant to 
that is you can find people who can add tremendous intellectual 
capital and have had significant success in their past life and 
say, okay, how do we value this?  And how do we put a premium 
on that?  But what's nice is that in many cases the monetary 
issue is secondary, you can -- you can extract extraordinary 
value and have someone on your staff or in your organization 
that can be beneficial to generations to come and you can have 
sort of cross generational training in that capacity. 

And what's also interesting, in terms of the nature of work, 
in terms of changing, are medical and technological 
innovations.  These have been providing really a plethora of 
opportunities for older workers and particularly those that are 
acquiring new disabilities, which is sort of a key area that 
really we haven't discovered until now because as people are 
beginning to age, there really is a question of how does 
disability impact their daily life?  But more importantly, how 
does it impact their work life?  And when we look at how people 
are beginning to work in this knowledge economy, the impact can 
actually be fairly minimal because the most valuable 
contribution is made by an aging worker’s head rather than his 
physical muscles.  The brain is the muscle that wants to remain 
active most of all. 

And I think it's vitally important to think about this 
particular community when you think about the larger disability 
community, because it is truly one of the fastest growing 
segments.  In many cases, it is one of the most misunderstood 
because as people are aging, they are realizing there are 
tremendous opportunities for them to continue to work and 
organizations have to see that with a labor shortage, we can 
find creative opportunities to hire people who have tremendous 
skill sets going forward. 

I think the last thing that I will talk about today is in a 
knowledge-based economy, what is the value of an older worker 
in terms of human capital?  I think some of these are very 
self-explanatory.  One is experience.  Another is commitment.  
People who are aging and either have retired and then coming 
back to work in their encore years, as we like to call it, they 
are going to be committed workers.  People will be committed to 
working in an environment in which they can thrive. 

Judgment is different.  They have had extraordinary 
experiences and they've had really life teach them lessons that 
in many cases younger workers may not have had the opportunity 



to experience.  And finally, it's low turnover.  In many cases, 
what we found in terms of a lot of studies done is that people 
are going back to work or wanting to continue to work because 
of necessity or because of choice.  And usually in the case of 
the latter, with the choice, the turnover is low because there 
is a sense of enjoyment, and so if you can leverage that, if 
you can really bottle that, you have something special. 

My goal today was to make people aware that this is a 
community within the disability community, it's a subset of the 
disability community that people should be aware of going 
forward. 

If there are any questions, I would be more than happy to 
answer.  

>> JIM LUNNY: Have we got some questions out there for 
Dr. Kaufman? 

Jonathan, let me start off.  I'm sorry, did someone have a 
question?  I didn't mean to cut someone off.  

Let me start things out.  It seems to me that one of the -- 
you know, one of the things that jumps right out from what you 
have reminded us about relative to our aging work force, is the 
fact that companies who have done the work of preparing 
themselves the way that the CSX Corp team talked about relative 
to disability etiquette and knowing about work place 
accommodations and training their staffs relative to hiring, 
recruiting, and hiring people with disabilities, these 
companies will be well positioned to hire and retain aging 
workers with disabilities.  I think the number you had for us 
was that something like 70% of people in the work force over 
age 55 will acquire a disability at some point as they continue 
to remain in the work force? 

>> JONATHAN KAUFMAN: Yes, within their lifetime.  I guess  
as longevity continues, work life lengthens, and as we're 
finding out, people are not leaving the workforce, the 
traditional requirement age is falling by the wayside.  So 
people are not retiring by 65.  They want to continue to work, 
and as they should. 

And I think it's important.  I think a company like CSX is 
positioned and when you look at disability, you have to look at 
it with a sort of broader lens and say, well, we need to 
rethink how we define it and within our company. 

I always tell my students and my clients, you know, the 
disability community is the only minority anyone can join at 
any time and if you live long enough, we all will be part of 
this community. 

>> SUSAN HAMILTON: This is CSX, Susan Hamilton, I just want 



to compliment this presentation because I'm one of these people 
that's getting older and appreciate this very much.  We're 
finding we have got a lot of people in our work force who are 
aging and aren't ready to go and they still have a lot to 
contribute and they have a tremendous amount of institutional 
knowledge. 

So I appreciate this presentation.  
>> JONATHAN KAUFMAN: Thank you.  I mean, I think it's 

something that really needs to be looked at.  If you are able 
to take people who have this incredible intellectual capital or 
institutional knowledge that can be utilized in a variety of 
ways, it's to your benefit.  Now the question for an 
organization is how do we be creative enough and have the 
foresight to think about this?  How will this impact the bottom 
line?  How will this impact our shareholders?  How will this 
impact the mission of the company or the organization?  

>> JIM LUNNY: Anyone else who has a question for Jonathan?  
>> SUSAN HAMILTON: Well, this is CSX one more time.  I was 

just reminded that yesterday we learned that one of our oldest 
employees passed away.  She was 92.  

And was still working at our Louisville location. 
>> JIM LUNNY: Is that right?  
>> JONATHAN KAUFMAN: Yes, and I think that it is wonderful 

that she was able to work until she was 92, and had such a long 
career.  I think you will find that to be more common as time 
goes by, but the interesting thing is how do organizations and 
companies accommodate for disability in a variety of ways?  And 
how are they able to leverage these people's tremendous 
talents?  

>> JIM LUNNY: Well, let me thank you again, Jonathan.  I 
should have said when I introduced you that we are pleased to 
have you as a member of our Service Provider network, and 
employers on the call, you can reach out to him through the 
Service Provider network, to Jonathan relative to the 
consulting work that he does. 

Jonathan teaches, as he mentioned some of his students, he 
teaches at the City University of New York, at Columbia 
University, and at Oxford University’s Said School of Business.  
Thank you for being a member of our service provider network 
and for those of you who want to, you know, learn a little bit 
more about this topic and others, you can reach Jonathan 
through the service provider network.  

We have some time coming back to us, which is not a problem 
at all, we're running ahead of schedule.  And I know that we've 
got a lot going on, as we wrap up things for the year.  So it 



looks like we will have an opportunity to end a little bit 
earlier than we thought.  I would be remiss if I didn't take 
the opportunity, I would hear from Tom, who by the way, sends 
his regrets that he was not able to join us today, but I would 
certainly hear about it from him if I didn't take the 
opportunity having heard the talk from CSX, which mentioned 
work place accommodations and disability etiquette to again 
remind you that we have introduced a new organizational 
readiness program here that we did talk about in our last 
session.  We're providing some structured introductory training 
on topics, including work place accommodations and disability 
etiquette.  And outside of this call, we would be happy to talk 
to you, the employer members more about that.  

We have a few minutes, so if we have any questions at all 
for us here at GettingHired.com, this is the time.  

>> SUSAN HAMILTON: Jim? 
>> JIM LUNNY: Yes, go ahead. 
>> KAREN HILL: This is Karen from CSX and I wanted to let 

everyone know that if they needed any more information or 
anything, that Ted and Susan and Katie and I would be glad to 
answer any questions via email if they would like to send us 
questions.  There's no problem there.  I will be glad to send 
you our email address or will you send it out later? 

>> JIM LUNNY: If you want to do that, why don't we include 
the email address and contact information in your presentation, 
add another page to it and we will put it up on the site and 
they can contact you in that way. 

>> KAREN HILL: Okay.  That will be great. 
>> JIM LUNNY: We will post that shortly for all to get 

access to.  
Any other questions for us here?  
Well, let me just let you know that this was the 

final session of 2010, and we're going to shortly post a new 
schedule of session dates for 2011.  I think the next session 
is going to be on or about March 15th.  So we'll have that 
schedule up on the Advisory Council site.  We will be sending 
out reminder emails to you with that link.  

If any of you are interested in presenting in the 
March 15th session or any future sessions, please do let us 
know.  We'd love to include you, and if there's no further 
question, I want to thank you for being on the call today.  
Again, we wrapped up a little bit early, but no problem.  I 
wish you all happy holidays this year and we look forward to 
working with you through the end of the year and into the New 
Year.  



>> SUSAN HAMILTON: Okay. 
>> Thank you. 
>> JIM LUNNY: Thank you very much. Have a great afternoon. 
 
 
(End of meeting 2:09 p.m. Central Time)  
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